COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 8 JANUARY 2004 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor E Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Aldersey, Boaden, Earp (from 1215 onwards), Fisher, Hendry, Parsons and K Rutherford.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillors Firth and Knapton attended as Portfolio Holders.  Councillor Firth left after the Business Unit Plan Monitoring Reports.

COS.1/04
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman welcomed Members and officers to the first meeting of the Committee in 2004 and she wished everyone a Happy New Year.

COS.2/04
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An Apology for Absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Hodgson.

COS.3/04
URGENT ITEM OF BUSINESS

RESOLVED – That a reference from the Executive on the Three Rivers Project be accepted as an urgent item of business in order that comments could be sent back to the Executive.

COS.4/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors E Mallinson and Fisher declared personal interests in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the reference to the Citizens Advice Bureau in the Report on Disabled Access.  Councillor E Mallinson stated that her interest was in respect of her husbands’ roles on the Citizens Advice Bureau.  Councillor Fisher stated that her interest was in respect of her appointment as a Council representative on the Citizens Advice Bureau. 

Councillor E Mallinson also declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members in respect of any items which might mention Cumbria County Council or Carlisle Housing Association.  She stated that her interests were in respect of her role as a County Councillor and as a Member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

COS.5/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings of the Committee held on 28 October, 13 November and 26 November 2003 were signed by the Chairman as correct records of the meetings.

COS.6/04
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject to call-in.  

COS.7/04
REGIONAL GOVERNMENT

With reference to Executive Decision EX.310/03, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive submitted Report CE.28/03 enclosing the Draft Recommendations for Unitary Local Government in Cumbria recently published by the Boundary Committee for England.  The Executive had considered the Draft Recommendations of the Boundary Committee and referred them for comment to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that the Draft Recommendations of the Boundary Committee for Cumbria were either one Unitary Authority comprising the whole of the County of Cumbria or two Unitary Authorities, one for North Cumbria and one for South Cumbria and Lancaster.  The Boundary Committee had not included the City Council’s preferred option of a Carlisle and Eden Unitary Authority and had in a meeting with District Councils described this as somewhat of an uphill struggle, although they had stated that they were not dismissing outright those proposals on which they were not consulting.

Members were asked to give a view on what action should be taken now.  To date, the Council had not changed its position regarding the preference for three Unitary Councils made up of two districts in each.  Views were sought on whether to continue to work on this proposal and/or to start to work on the two options proposed by the Boundary Committee.

In response to Members’ questions, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that four District Councils namely Carlisle, Eden, Allerdale and Copeland (and to a degree South Lakes) were continuing to work together collectively and collaboratively .  The four northern authorities had jointly engaged consultants, KPMG, to assess if there was a case for pursuing two Unitary Authorities in the North Cumbria Area with pairings of Carlisle and Eden for one Authority and Allerdale and Copeland for the other.  Decisions on the response to the Boundary Committee would be affected by the outcome of this report.  In addition, the Town Clerk and Chief Executive asked Members whether work should be undertaken on an option or options proposed by the Boundary Committee and in particular, work on devolved structures.

In discussing the matter, the following points were raised by Members:-

(a) There is past evidence of Carlisle and Eden Areas being able to provide services such as Education and Social Services as there was an Authority which did this prior to 1974.

(b) There was a recognition that there is a lot of work to do on the two options which have been put on the table by the Boundary Committee, particularly, a lot of work would need to be done on the devolution of functions and service provision.  

(c) There needs to be clarification at some point of functions and responsibilities in relation to planning.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive suggested that the Head of Planning Services could give a presentation to all Overview and Scrutiny Committees on what was on the horizon for planning. 

(d) Parish Councils would probably consider their formal responses at their first meetings of this New Year and it may be helpful to send an e-mail reminder to Parish Clerks regarding this.

(e) The Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that Carlisle, Eden, Copeland and Allerdale have jointly commissioned KPMG to assess the case for two Unitary Authorities in the North Cumbria Area.  This was funded from the money which had been set aside last year for work on Regional Government.  Each District Council would contribute an equal share of the funding.

(f) Depending on the outcome of the KPMG Report, the four District Councils who had been meeting together could either continue to pursue the two Unitary Authorities in North Cumbria option, or could start to work on the two options being proposed by the Boundary Committee.

(g) Members were concerned that the State of the City debate would be focussing on Regional Government.  Their concerns were of a legal, protocol and constitutional nature and although they welcomed the opportunity to debate Regional Government, they felt that to set a precedent of using the State of the City debate in this manner would be wrong.

RESOLVED – That the following comments be forwarded to the Executive:-

(i) There was a general consensus of the Committee of the importance of seeing the KPMG Report which had been commissioned by the four District Councils.  However, due to the timescales involved, if the KPMG Report finds that the two Unitary Authorities within North Cumbria is not a viable option, then the Committee would not need to see this Report.  It would then be this Committee’s suggestion that the Council should focus on working on the two Boundary Committee options, looking in particular at the devolving of power to Area Committees, the provision of Planning, Education, Social Services and current District Council services.  However, if the KPMG Report assessed the two Unitaries in North Cumbria option as viable, this Committee would need to see a copy of that Report and give it full and adequate consideration.

(ii) If the KPMG Report does need to be considered by Overview and Scrutiny Committees, this could be done at a joint meeting of all the Committees rather than holding separate meetings for each one.

(iii) There is concern about the proposed State of the City debate being used to consider the future shape of Local Government in the Carlisle Area.  The concerns were that the Constitution required this to be a debate on the health and wellbeing of the City and of a more budgetary nature, and that using it to discuss Regional Government could set a precedent for its use in the future.

COS.8/04
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2003/04.  He reported on slippage in and rescheduling of some items.  In relation to Crime and Disorder Performance Indicators, he stated that a new Crime and Disorder Officer was now in post and it was anticipated that the former reporting regime would resume.

The procedure for monitoring Business Unit Plan Monitoring Reports had been revised and the Work Programme would be updated to reflect this.  

The Chairman referred to the monitoring of the Carlisle Housing Association Contract, commenting that the Chief Executive of Carlisle Housing Association would attend the next Ordinary Meeting of the Committee in February 2004.  She requested that this item be the last item of business on the Agenda for that meeting as she would be declaring a personal interest and the Vice-Chairman would have to chair the meeting for that item.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the monitoring of the Carlisle Housing Association Contract be the last item of business on the Agenda for the meeting on 12 February 2004.

COS.9/04
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented Report LDS.02/04, highlighting the Forward Plan (1 January to 30 April 2004 – Issues which fall within the remit of this Committee),

In response to a Member’s question, the Head of Environmental Protection Services advised that Government Guidance had still not been received on the Licensing Policy and therefore the implementation of Liquor Licensing was now unlikely to be until August 2004.  As soon as Government guidance was available, the Draft Licensing Policy would be amended and would then go out to consultation.

RESOLVED – That the Report be noted.

COS.10/04
HEALTH AND AFFORDABLE WARMTH STRATEGY

The Head of Environmental Protection Services submitted the Health and Affordable Warmth Strategy in the North and West of Cumbria.  He outlined the background to the development of the Strategy which had involved a number of different agencies, including Carlisle, Allerdale, Eden and Copeland District Councils working together.  The majority of the Report had been pulled together by the Energy Efficiency Advice Centre.  

Mr Speirs commented that whilst the Health and Affordable Warmth Strategy in itself was an important document, the practical elements of implementing the Strategy were of great importance and he outlined some of the following projects which illustrated how the Strategy was being implemented:-

(a) A small project in Upperby, had identified households most likely to be at risk from fuel poverty and which could benefit from improved insulation.  The project involved knocking on doors and as a result 200 houses were identified which could benefit.  Carlisle Housing Association was planning to develop this by targeting a broader range of Energy Efficiency Measures in Upperby. 

(b) A wider, affordable Warmth Project was due to be launched in the Longtown area, which has a high proportion of properties in the fuel poverty category.  The Project would involve a number of different agencies and would build on the community spirit which had developed within the Longtown area.  The Project would tackle fuel poverty on a wider basis with involvement of the Energy Efficiency Advice Centre and also the Benefits Advice Agency being involved to check if people are receiving all the Benefits they are entitled to. There would be targeting of 3,000 properties which are in need of Energy Efficiency measures.

(c) Following discussions with the Primary Care Trust, there has been some progress in relation to an Affordable Warmth Officer.  Progress would be made on the basis that they would be looking to recruit somebody on a full-time basis for 12 months, but on a slightly higher salary than had been proposed in the past.  The Energy Efficiency Advice Centre Manager had been successful in attracting funding from a number of external agencies, including Government Agencies, power companies and insulation companies.

In response to a Member’s question about the percentage of households in fuel poverty, Mr Speirs advised that the definition of affordable warmth was considered to be where a household can achieve temperatures needed to maintain health and comfort for expenditure of 10% or less of income.  He advised that the number of households in fuel poverty was therefore not just dependent on Energy Efficiency Measures, but also on household income and therefore the twin-hatted approach of providing Energy Efficiency Advice and providing advice on Benefits available was important to deal with these two aspects.

Members welcomed this approach to tackling fuel poverty and stressed the importance of bringing Agencies together to help people who are in the most need.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Health and Affordable Warmth Strategy for North and West Cumbria be noted and welcomed.

(2) That the Head of Environmental Protection Services and the staff at the Energy Efficiency Advice Centre be thanked for their work on the development and implementation of this strategy.

(3) That this Committee recognises the importance of and wishes success with the Affordable Warmth Scheme to be launched in Longtown.

(4) That it be noted that this Council has recognised energy efficiency as an important area of work for a number of years.

COS.11/04
CULTURE, LEISURE AND SPORT BUSINESS UNIT PLAN

MONITORING REPORT

The Head of Culture Leisure and Sport submitted Report CLS.73/03 providing a summary of the work carried out by the Culture Leisure and Sport Business Unit and monitoring performance against the Unit’s Business Plan.

Mr Beveridge reported on a number of key developments since the last monitoring report had been considered by this Committee in September 2003.  He also gave an update on progress with Best Value and other reviews, performance indicators and the budgetary situation.

Members referred to the budget update and in particular the East Cumbria Countryside Project (ECCP) Budget and sought clarification of the budgetary position.  They pointed out that, although they accepted that the East Countryside Project had generated extra income through external contracts it had secured, the costs to ECCP of fulfilling these contracts did not appear to be included in the budget.  They suggested that generally the budgetary figures were not presented in a meaningful and easily understandable format.

In response to a Member’s question as to how the savings from the previous year for Tullie House of £40,000 had been achieved, Mr Beveridge advised that this had been achieved through a rebate on rates and savings on some staffing vacancies.  He advised that for the current budgetary process he had suggested an alternative to finding this £40,000 and he hoped that this would go through the budgetary process.

Members referred to the performance indicator on the number of residents receiving coach education and to the large coaching programme which was pending.  In response to Members’ questions on this area, Mr Beveridge outlined the arrangements which are in place internally within his Business Unit for monitoring progress against strategies.  Members emphasised the importance of performance indicators being reported on an exceptions basis, in order that the Committee could identify areas where performance needed to be improved and could assess progress against strategies.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the report be noted as an improvement on the previous report with the comment that there is still room for further improvement in terms of performance management and monitoring and a suggestion was made that this could be examined further at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop to be held in January 2004.

(2)
That in future Business Unit Plan Monitoring Reports, the budget update and accounts should be presented in a more meaningful and understandable way.

COS.12/04
ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS UNIT PLAN MONITORING REPORT

The Head of Economic and Community Development submitted report ECD.01/04 providing a summary of the work carried out by the Business Unit and monitoring performance against the Unit’s Business Plan.

Ms Elliot gave an update on the key developments since the previous monitoring report had been considered by the Committee in September 2003.  She focused on progress with the key challenges of:-

(a) maximising the availability of funding and other benefits in an environment of limited resources.

(b) maximising benefits for Carlisle through joint working.

(c) establishing understanding and communicating the Council’s role in a complex network of partnerships and external agencies.

(d) engaging and involving individuals, community groups and businesses to ensure that the service delivered by the Unit is meaningful and relevant.

In relation to performance indicators, Ms Elliot gave an update on a number of performance indicators and advised that advice was being taken on the development of performance indicators for Economic Development.  She gave an update on the budgetary position, commenting that it may be difficult to achieve the previously agreed £25,000 savings in relation to Business and Employment Development and Brampton Business and Telecentre.  This was being looked at as part of the budget monitoring report process.

Members referred to the performance indicators and commented that it was difficult to compare actual part year performance against an annual target and suggested that it might be more meaningful to have part year targets which would make the performance monitoring process more meaningful.

It was also suggested that Crime and Disorder Performance Indicators should be the subject of a separate report as they had in the past and that this report need only mention that the Unit has overall responsibility for crime and disorder.

Members’ referred to paragraph 5.3 of the report which stated that the NWDA had questioned the capacity of the City Council’s to develop the bid for the Economic Renewal Programme to an acceptable level and to deliver the programme as an accountable body.  In response to Members’ questions about the capacity within the Council, Ms Elliot commented that Officers are concerned about the capacity for project development and management.  She advised that corporately the Council was considering top slicing and building in the project development and management capacity within bids for projects.  She referred to the balance between making the most of opportunities available and ensuring that there is sufficient capacity to undertake project development and project management.  Members suggested that it may be appropriate to review the priorities within the Unit in relation to overall capacity issues.

Members again referred to the need to have adequate and meaningful budget update information and performance indicator information which made comparisons between Business Units possible.  They again suggested that the whole issue of performance management could be considered further at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshops.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Executive be made aware of this Committee’s concern about the limited capacity for project development and project management within the Council and, in particular, the fact that the NWDA had been questioning the capacity of the City Council to develop an economic renewal bid to an acceptable level and to deliver the programme as an accountable body.  The Committee is concerned with the ramifications of this limited capacity as project development is important to the implementation of the policies and priorities of this Council.

(2)
That in future, the Crime and Disorder Performance Indicators should be reported under a separate report format similar to the “traffic light” style of previous reports on Crime and Disorder Performance Indicators.  The Business Unit Plan Monitoring Report would only have to mention the fact that the Unit had overall responsibility for crime and disorder but should not need to contain the detailed performance indicators.

(3)
The Committee would like the opportunity to consider the detailed bid to the North West Development Agency on behalf of the Carlisle and Eden Local Strategic Partnership, which could secure funding for employment and training initiative and capital works to increase investment in commercial properties.

(4)
The measurable outcomes of the funding fair scheduled for 28 January 2004 should be contained in the next monitoring report submitted to this Committee.

COS.13/04
PROVISION FOR DISABLED ACCESS AT OLD TULLIE HOUSE AND THE GUILD HALL

With reference to Minute COS.98/03 the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport updated Members on the Provision for Disabled Access at the Old Tullie House and Guild Hall.

Mr Beveridge advised that an audit of the 2 buildings had been carried out by the Council’s Access Officer, a Commercial and Technical Services Representative and a member of the Tullie House staff.  He provided details of the outcome of this audit which distinguished between audit commission requirements (which are also the requirements for a BV156) and the Disability Discrimination Act.  He advised that currently access to the Old Tullie House and Guild Hall is limited for some disabled people, especially those who require a wheel chair for access.  Due to the age and historical significance of the buildings, the options for making physical adaptations is extremely limited.  Previous requests to English Heritage for permission to make alterations had not been successful due to the impact they would have on the structure of the building.  In order to ensure that disabled people can have some access to the collections in these buildings, a slide show is provided just off the main foyer in Tullie House, illustrating some of the best known work in the 2 buildings.

Mr Beveridge advised that as part of the North West hub, some funding may be obtained for increasing access, which would include disabled access and generally opening up access for all to collections which are currently in store.  He advised that this would form part of the Development Plan which was due for completion in the summer of 2004.  The different options for improving access could be examined as part of the Development Plan.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager then differentiated between the Disability Discrimination Act and the Best Value Performance Indicator.

Members recognised that in these two old and historical buildings the point where physical adaptations could no longer be made had now been reached and that it was now a case of looking at radical and novel ways of ensuring access which would satisfy the requirements of the Disability Discrimination Act.

Members suggested that the Department of Culture, Media and Sport should be contacted and asked what their policy or view is on historical buildings where no further physical adaptations could be made as permission to make alterations had not been successful due to the impact they would have on the structure of the buildings.  If the Department of Culture, Media and Sport do have a view on this then the Council should not be penalised for not achieving the BV156.

Members also suggested a future report or input via a workshop to consider creative ideas for improving access.  Mr Beveridge suggested that this could be undertaken as part of the Development Plan process and Members could be involved in this specific aspect of the process.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive be informed that the Committee has got as far as it can in terms of the BV 156 in relation to Old Tullie House and the Guild Hall.  The Executive are asked to write to the Department of Culture, Media and Sport to establish the national policy on physical adaptations in historical buildings and to ensure that the Council are not penalised if adaptations cannot be made because of the impact on structures of buildings.

(2)  That the Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee be asked for their observations and comments on the best way for Overview and Scrutiny to  consider creative ways to improve access barriers to the City’s collections.  These could include member input to the Development Plan, Overview and Scrutiny Workshops with front line service Managers and providers, or a report on creative alternatives to physical constraints which had been used in other parts of the country.

COS.14/04
DISABLED ACCESS – OLD TOWN HALL, COMMUNITY


CENTRES, BENEFITS ADVICE CENTRE AND ENTERPRISE


CENTRE

With reference to Minute COS.98/03, the Head of Economic and Community 

Development Services submitted Report ECD.02/04 reporting on progress with measures to deal with the following buildings which would not comply with the Disability Discrimination Act and BV156 :


Old Town Hall


Morton Community Centre


Currock Community Centre


Raffles Community Centre


Petteril Bank Community Centre


Benefits Advice Centre


Enterprise Centre

Ms Elliot provided an update on the work which had been undertaken and  the proposed actions in respect of each of the buildings, these included some physical adaptations and also some alternative means of service delivery which had been implemented.

RESOLVED – (1) That the actions outlined in the Report be noted.

(2)  That the Head of Economic and Community Development be asked to report back to the Committee on an exceptions basis to keep the Committee informed of any problems which may arise.

COS.15/04
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW – 


UPDATE

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer and the Communications Manager presented Report SP.38/03 which provided the Committee with an update on progress with the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review.

Mr Taylor updated Members on progress with the consultation work which had been undertaken as part of the Review, and highlighted progress with each of the individual consultation exercises, some of which had not yet been completed.

Mr Taylor then introduced the draft final report, drawing Member’s attention in particular to Section 6 on the analysis of consultation work and asked Members to familiarise themselves with this specific aspect of the report.

Members suggested that it would be more appropriate to consider the entire draft final report once the various consultation exercises had been completed, and in that respect they asked the Officers to produce the draft final report for the next meeting, and also to set out those specific aspects of the report which needed to be considered in detail.

RESOLVED – (1) That the draft final report of the Review, including the outcome of the consultation work, be submitted to the 12 February 2004 meeting of the Committee.

(2)  That the draft final report should include in the summary, the process by which the Review Team would take the Committee through the report, highlighting the specific sections which require detailed analysis or consideration.

(3)  That the thanks of the Committee to the Officers and Members involved in the Review Team and throughout the process be placed on record.

COS.16/04
THREE RIVERS PROJECT

With reference to Executive Decision EX.326/03, the Head of Economic and Community Development submitted Report ECD.36/03 outlining opportunities for tourism, leisure, ecological and environmental projects in the river corridors of the Eden, Petteril and Caldew.  The Executive had considered this report and had referred it to this Committee and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment.

Ms Elliot outlined the three options which had been considered by the Executive and these included :

Option 1:
Updating landscape appraisal work which would contribute to the Local Plan Review, the Restoring Eden Project and the Centre of Excellence for Wildlife.  Existing open spaces with river frontages would be included in the work.

Option 2 :
Investigate practical measures to improve access, such as determining locations for individual, well designed pedestrian/cycle river crossings.  Opportunities could be explored for cross city riverside routes/walks linking with City Council owned public space and reflecting existing walks already mapped and promoted by the Council.  Any improvement to long distance trails would need to be discussed with the various Management Groups overseeing such routes.  The work must also link closely with the cycling strategy being prepared by the County Council.

Option 3:
Assessing development potential within the built up area, identifying brown field sites, clarifying ownerships, identifying constraints and recommending land uses.  

The Working Group comprising Officers from various business units within the Council had considered the options and recommended that the second option was likely to prove of most immediate benefit.

The Executive had agreed to pursue Option 2 in taking forward any feasibility work and investigations should also be made into the part of Option 3 dealing with the potential for economic regeneration along some of the rivers.

Ms Elliot advised that the Head of Property Services had made initial enquiries with Chartered Surveyors regarding the costs of Option 3 and a rough estimate of £8,000 had been suggested.

Members referred to Option 2 stating that the cost of river crossings could be very substantial and it could be that money could be spent better on other things.  The Committee felt that it was difficult to be over-enthusiastic about this option or to adequately consider it without more information about the detailed costs.  There were also implications for other agencies, e.g. the County Council and impact on Local Transport Plans and other Local Plans in the area.

A Member emphasised the importance of long term and short term planning stressing the importance of having a clear direction as to where the Council is going.

Members then referred to Option 3, commenting that it would be useful to assess development potential within the built up area, identifying brown field sites, clarifying ownerships, identifying constraints, and recommending land uses.  They suggested that this would be a worthwhile and useful exercise and stated that if Carlisle was to have a University in the future it would be necessary to start identifying potential sites, and that the £8,000 could therefore be money well spent for the future.

The Portfolio Holder thanked the Committee for their comments and stated that this was not something which the Executive were throwing money at, they were at the stage of considering what to do and the comments of the Committee were helpful in this regard.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised of the following comments of the Committee :

(1)
The Committee is concerned about how realistic it is to pursue Option 2 given the potential costs of river crossings and they stressed the importance of having adequate information about the full costs involved before making any decisions about pursuing this option.

(2)
There are concerns about the limited capacity within the Economic and Community Development Business Unit and the Council in general, to fully take on board the pursuing of Option 2.

(3)
If Option 2 was to be pursued any further, this would have to be done in partnership with external agencies and taking into account current transport and local plans.

(4)
That the potential advantages in pursuing Option 3 to assess development potential are recognised by this Committee, particularly in terms of the advantage this could be in the future.

(5)
That any consideration of a Three River Strategy should ensure that there is both short term and long term planning with the Council having a clear direction on where it is going in the future.

(The meeting finished at 11.59 am)
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